
Notice of Committee Meeting 

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN in accordance with Sections 87 and 88 of the 
Local Government Act 1999, that a meeting of the 

CITY FACILITIES AND WASTE RECOVERY GENERAL COMMITTEE 

Members: Councillor K McKay (Presiding Member), Mayor M Coxon, 
Councillors: D Huggett, D Mugavin, C O'Rielley, B Reynolds, J Woodward, S Pal, A McKay 

of the 

CITY OF WEST TORRENS 

will be held in the George Robertson Room, Civic Centre 
165 Sir Donald Bradman Drive, Hilton 

on 

TUESDAY, 26 JULY 2022  
at 6.00pm 

Terry Buss PSM

Chief Executive Officer 

City of West Torrens Disclaimer 

Please note that the contents of this Committee Agenda have yet to be considered by Council and 
recommendations may be altered or changed by the Council in the process of making the formal 
Council decision.
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1 MEETING OPENED 

1.1 Evacuation Procedures 

1.2 Meeting Livestream 

2 PRESENT 

3 APOLOGIES  

Apologies 
Committee Member: 
Cr Anne McKay 

4 DISCLOSURE STATEMENTS 

Committee Members are required to: 

1. Consider Section 73 and 75 of the Local Government Act 1999 and determine whether they 
have a conflict of interest in any matter to be considered in this Agenda; and 

2. Disclose these interests in accordance with the requirements of Sections 74 and 75A of the 
Local Government Act 1999. 

5 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES  

RECOMMENDATION 

That the Minutes of the meeting of the City Facilities and Waste Recovery General Committee held 
on 24 May 2022 be confirmed as a true and correct record. 

6 COMMUNICATION BY THE CHAIRPERSON 

7 OUTSTANDING REPORTS / ACTIONS 

Nil 
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8 REPORTS OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER 

8.1 Draft Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy  

Brief 

This report outlines the Draft Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy that has been developed for 
the City of West Torrens. The Draft Strategy is a 10 year plan that will guide the future of waste 
and resource recovery for Council.  

RECOMMENDATION 

The Committee recommends to Council that:  

1. The Draft Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy for the City of West Torrens be endorsed. 

2. The Draft Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy be released for community consultation. 

Introduction 

The Draft Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy (Draft Strategy) provides direction for the 
delivery of effective and sustainable waste management for the City of West Torrens. The Draft 
Strategy looks to address future and changing needs of waste management, identify opportunities 
to improve resource recovery and assist Council to provide an innovative, sustainable and efficient 
waste management service.  

The Strategy is a ten year overarching vision document that once finalised and endorsed will be 
supported with a five year implementation plan. The implementation plan will document all the 
activities, programs and associated timelines within each priority area to ensure the Draft Strategy 
is delivered. The vision for future waste and resource recovery in West Torrens is: 

Continuous improvement and innovation in waste management and resource recovery to 
protect the environment, contribute to the local economy and support our community. 

The Administration seeks endorsement of the Draft Strategy (Attachment 1) and approval to 
release the Draft Strategy for community consultation. 

Discussion 

Waste and resource recovery are important responsibilities for the City of West Torrens. In 2020 - 
2021 Council managed the collection of kerbside bins from 28,165 premises, received more than 
8,700 hard waste bookings, issued almost 2,000 waste vouchers, provided ongoing service for 471 
street litter bins and investigated 530 reports of illegal dumping. Council's budget for the provision 
and management of waste management services is $6.5 million.  

The purpose of developing the Draft Strategy is to ensure that Council meets the needs and 
expectations of our community to deliver effective, efficient and sustainable waste management 
services. The Draft Strategy provides the framework to guide waste management services.  

Whilst developing the Draft Strategy the Administration undertook the following steps: 

 A performance review of current responsibilities and what future changes may occur; 
 Presented at a Council Strategic Workshop to ascertain areas of importance from Elected 

Members; 
 Consultation with internal council departments and neighbouring Councils to identify 

opportunities for collaboration and efficiency gains; 
 Conducted a desk top review of local, national and international strategies, policies and 

legislation; 
 Undertook consultation with our community, businesses and industry via a pre-survey 

consultation; and  
 Engaged a consultant to conduct a final review of the Draft Strategy document content. 
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In May 2022, the Administration undertook community consultation prior to developing the initial 
draft to ensure the community had an opportunity to contribute to the direction of the Strategy. 

Over 1,200 people visited the online community consultation platform, Your Say with 589 
responses submitted. The ideas, suggestions and views were analysed and helped formulate the 
five priority areas and associated initiatives of the Draft Strategy.  

The priority areas are: 

1. Circular Economy 
2. Continuous improvement 
3. Education and engagement 
4. Innovation 
5. Policy and framework 

Within each of the five priority areas, there are defined initiatives to guide the waste and resource 
recovery section from 2022 - 2032, as documented in the below table. 

Priorities  Initiatives  
Circular economy Initiative 1: Implement waste hierarchy principles in decision-making.  

Initiative 2: Circular and sustainable procurement.  
Initiative 3: Waste management supporting local economic development.  

Continuous 
improvement  

Initiative 4: Keep up-to-date on alternative waste disposal. 
Initiative 5: Innovative alternative options for waste material. 
Initiative 6: Encourage correct disposal behaviour to our community. 

Education and 
engagement 

Initiative 7: Develop a strategic approach to community education. 
Initiative 8: Improve use of kerbside bin systems.  
Initiative 9: Support community-led initiatives.  

Innovation Initiative 10: Innovative alternative options for how we collect waste.  
Initiative 11: Efficiency in how we operate. 
Initiative 12: Technology advancement in waste management and 
resource recovery. 

Policy and framework Initiative 13: Support our community with consistent waste management 
services 
Initiative 14: Review internal policy documentation relating to waste 
management and resource recovery. 
Initiative 15: Advocate for change through Government requirements.  
Initiative 16: Foster research and development.  

The Draft Strategy, once endorsed, will be released for formal consultation. The second round of 
consultation seeks to hear from the community on the Draft Strategy and identify any gaps, 
incorporate recommendations and ensure it meets the expectations and needs for West Torrens. 
The consultation seeks to engage the community including residents, business, industry, 
stakeholders and visitors to our city.  

This Strategy, in conjunction with the implementation plan, will provide a clear and structured 
framework to achieving our vision.  
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Climate Impact Considerations 

(Assessment of likely positive or negative implications of this decision will assist Council and the West 
Torrens Community to build resilience and adapt to the challenges created by a changing climate.) 

Improvements to waste and resource recovery can reduce emissions through the diversion of 
waste from landfill, reusing and recycling resources and use of alternative collection vehicles and 
technology such as emission-free hydrogen fuelled or electric vehicles. By increasing resource 
recovery, West Torrens can help to protect the environment, preserve resource, reduce waste 
management cost and reduce greenhouse gas emissions.  

Conclusion 

Waste and resource recovery is one of the most valued services we provide to our community. We 
want to ensure that the community's views and expectations are incorporated into the Draft 
Strategy. This report presents the Draft Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy for endorsement 
and seeks approval from Council to proceed with community consultation.  

Attachments 

1. Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy - Final Draft  
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8.2 National Servicemen's Association of Australia (South Australian Branch) - Request 
for Assistance 

Brief 

The National Servicemen's Association has written to Council seeking to vary (reduce) its rental 
(licence fee) and other associated fees to enable it to continue operating from the premises it holds 
under licence on the western side of Kesmond Reserve, Keswick. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The Committee recommends to Council that:  

1. The National Servicemen's Association of Australia (South Australian Branch) [NSA] be 
advised that Council consents to its request for a reduction in its licence fee to $100 pa plus 
GST payable on demand from the date of this report until 30 June 2026 or such earlier time as 
the building may be required to be vacated/demolished. Further, the NSA be permitted to 
continue to occupy the building in 'holding over' mode until this time.  

2. The NSA be further advised that Council will seek to utilise the hall (and/or kitchen) at times 
when not being used by the NSA for suitable/compatible activities, and in return for this usage 
agrees to waive the requirement for the NSA to meet water rates and building insurance costs 
applicable to its use of the building.  

Introduction 

Correspondence has been received from the National Servicemen's Association seeking the 
Council's favourable consideration to a reduction in the rental (and associated costs) which they 
are currently paying (Attachment 1). 

Background 

The National Servicemen's Association of Australia - South Australian Branch (NSA) has a long 
association with the Kesmond Reserve. The NSA initially occupied the former Child and Family 
Health Service (CAFHS) building (a licence was granted for it to occupy this from 1998 until 2002) 
and then relocated to their current premises in March 1999, following the departure of the main 
tenant from their current premises. 

The NSA is the current licensee of the clubroom building on the western side of Kesmond Reserve. 
The current 5-year licence held by the NSA commenced on 1 January 2016. Members will note 
that as the current licence term has expired (on 31 December 2020) the NSA occupies the facility 
in 'holding over' mode. (To this time, the Administration has not entered into negotiations with the 
NSA for the grant of a new lease or licence, given other ongoing discussions with both the NSA 
and Hilton RSL in regard to the possibility of a new joint facility being constructed within the 
Reserve - ostensibly on the footprint of the current building.)  

Members may be aware that funding has been sought and obtained within the current 2022/2023 
budget process to commence design and documentation for the new facility. It is envisaged that 
discussions will continue with these two entities to finalise the design of that new shared facility.  

Current rental paid by the NSA is $1,455.08 pa plus GST. In addition to the rental, the NSA pays 
outgoings (including reimbursement of building insurance premiums (of $1,404.89 plus GST) and 
utilities). Members should note that at the date of preparation of this report there is no outstanding 
debt on the NSA account. 

In addition to the fees payable under the licence agreement, and as the NSA's letter indicates, the 
NSA has sought and obtained grant funding, and expended a considerable amount its own 
monies, to create a National Memorial and beautify that section of the reserve on the northern side 
of the building, west of the tennis courts.  
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Whilst much of this recent work has been done in collaboration with the Council, and is an 
acknowledgement of the achievement of National Servicemen, the works undertaken (to a value of 
approximately $70,000) have provided a very pleasant environment for local members of the 
community and workers from the many nearby businesses to relax/have lunch/take a break etc. 

The NSA has also actively fostered close relationships with the nearby Richmond Primary School 
and its students, to the benefit of both parties.  

Discussion 

Members should initially note that at the commencement of the Club's current licence term the 
toilet within, and on the southern side of, the building had little, or no, use as a public toilet. The 
upgrade of the playground in the south-western corner of the reserve, the upgrade/construction of 
the 2 on 2 basketball court and the installation of permanent soccer goals has resulted in increased 
use of the Reserve. This increased usage resulted in requests for increased access to the 
"publically available" toilet within the building, which has been provided.  

To this time, such increased public usage of this toilet has not been reflected in the fees that have 
been charged to the NSA. In the "ordinary" course of events, an adjustment would be made to the 
licence fee and other fees associated with this use to acknowledge such an arrangement.  
Unfortunately, such adjustment has hitherto been overlooked, albeit the area occupied by the 
"public toilet" comprises a relatively insignificant proportion of the total building area. Of itself, and 
not related to any additional assistance that the Council may choose to consider, a reduction of say 
$100 pa (rental plus share of water usage and building insurance premiums) would appear 
warranted to reflect this "public" use of the building.  

As indicated within the NSA's letter, through no fault of its own, the major contributor to the 
predicament that the NSA finds itself in relates to the age of its membership and the declining 
number of that membership (relating to that age (and health) profile).  

The Administration also notes that the NSA has offered the use of its premises to Council when 
Council has sought to use them, e.g. most recently, to facilitate discussion with other Kesmond 
Reserve stakeholders in regard to the Masterplan which has been/is being developed for the 
Reserve, and also to allow a public meeting to enable discussion on the Local Area Traffic 
Management plan. The NSA has also allowed use of the facility, free of charge, for other similar, 
like-minded organisations. Whilst it is not up to the Council to determine or advise on the business 
arrangements which a third party organisation may choose to implement under a lease or licence 
agreement, it is worth noting that the NSA's "generosity" is perhaps also a contributor to the 
situation it now finds itself in. 

In turning to the specific matter at hand, there is some prior guidance in determining the "wider" 
level of assistance that Council may consider offering to the NSA. Council has previously 
considered (albeit not recently) similar situations relating to similar service type organisations (e.g. 
pensioner/over 50s groups, West Torrens Historical Society) that may or principally exist to benefit 
their membership in terms of providing physical, psychological and social support, particularly 
where:  

 the organisation has been a long term model tenant;  
 the organisation does not have the capacity to generate a significant revenue stream;  
 the Council perceives a benefit in supporting the organisation in recognition of the benefits that 

accrue to its members and/or the wider community by virtue of its existence; and  
 a forecast/predicted decline in membership may lead to the cessation of the group in the short 

to medium term.  

In examining the above criteria the Administration has formed the view that the NSA is worthy of 
such support. Accordingly, it is suggested that the Council consider a significant reduction in rent 
(licence fee) and other fees associated with the NSA's occupation of the premises.  



City Facilities and Waste Recovery General Committee Agenda 26 July 2022 

Item 8.2 Page 33 

To, at least partially, "offset" this suggested reduction in fees the Administration is proposing that 
Council be provided with opportunities to use the building at times when not required by the NSA.  

Members may, or may not, be aware that the existing licence agreement provides that the Council 
may grant further licenses over the premises at any time(s) when the premises are not being used 
by the NSA. (At this time the NSA's use of the premises is predominantly confined to Fridays and 
some weekday evenings.) In accordance with this clause, from time to time the Administration has 
shown other prospective tenants/licensees through the building. The Administration has limited 
those inspections to groups that are deemed to be relatively compatible with the ethos of the NSA. 
However, in all instances to date those prospective tenants abandoned further consideration for 
use of the premises subsequent to a viewing of them. (The Administration notes that such use 
would be restricted to the kitchen and main hall, as the office space at the western end of the 
building is fully/wholly utilised by the NSA.)  

Further, in recent times, the Administration has been increasingly reluctant to seek additional 
licensees for use of the building given the likelihood that it may be demolished in the short to 
medium term and that, should additional licensees be permitted access to the building, they may 
seek relocation, or alternate accommodation to be provided by Council, subsequent to this.  

However, the Administration has canvassed the possibility of Community Services making use of 
the hall and/or kitchen space e.g. for/in association with holiday programs that may be 
run/conducted within the Reserve, and other suitable activities and has received positive feedback 
in this regard from that department. The planned utilisation of this space for this proposed Council 
use (and other suitable) purpose(s) essentially results in a sharing of outgoings applicable to the 
building and justifies a reduction in the outgoings payable by the NSA. In this regard the 
Administration suggests that the NSA's requirements to pay water rates and the reimbursement of 
building insurance premiums (which are currently on billed to the NSA) be waived until 30 June 
2026 or such earlier time as the building may need to be vacated/demolished.  

Climate Impact Considerations 

(Assessment of likely positive or negative implications of this decision will assist Council and the West 
Torrens Community to build resilience and adapt to the challenges created by a changing climate.) 

There are no known climate change impacts arising as a result of consideration of this matter. 

Conclusion 

The National Servicemen's Association, a long time lessee/licensee of the clubroom building on 
the western side on Kesmond Reserve, has written to Council seeking a reduction in fees. 

The Administration is supportive of the NSA's request and proposes that greater utilisation of the 
hall by Council's Community Services department occur to "offset" the reduction(s) sought. 

Attachments 

1. Letter from National Servicemen's Association  
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8.3 Apex Park - Update 

Brief 

This report provides Members with a status update in regard to the upgrade at Apex Park, West 
Beach. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The Committee recommends to Council that:  

1. The report be noted. 

2. The proposed reduction in the scope of works as detailed within this report be revised to meet 
the project budget for the Apex Park (Stage 2) project. 

Introduction 

The City Facilities and Waste Recovery General Committee / Council has previously been advised 
that: 

 $1 Million of grant funding was received from the State Government Open Space fund to 
support the next stage (Stage 2) of works at Apex Park (northern end) with Council required to 
contribute matching funding, (total project budget of $2M); 

 The final design of works considered feedback received through the community consultation 
phase, including the level of difficulty for the proposed BMX area; and 

 The scope of works was divided into two components - civil / bulk earthworks package and 
landscaping, (including the BMX track / playspace) package. The civil / bulk earthwork 
package included removal of dense vegetation, re-shaping of the basin on the northern edge; 
and the levelling, compaction and contouring of the site ready for the landscape works 
package. The civil / bulk earthwork package of works was completed in April 2022. The 
landscape works package is currently being procured. 

Discussion 

In order to meet the conditions of the funding agreement and the masterplan design, works that are 
yet to be completed at Apex Park are: 

 Construction of a new nature playspace on the northern bank of the wetland; 
 Construction of a new BMX track for both junior and intermediate riders; 
 Further improvements and completion of irrigated turf event space; 
 Planting of appropriate species in and around the project site; 
 Viewing deck/stage; 
 Improved walking and cycling paths including footbridge across the wetland; 
 Installation of a variety of reserve furniture including additional shelters and seating; and 
 Construction of an 'event-ready' site including installation of power and water connections 

around event space and reinforced area for food vans. 

The above elements formed part of the tender documentation for the landscape works package of 
the project. Procurement for this tender package of works commenced in late March 2022, with a 
revised tender submissions closing date on 19 May 2022. An on-site briefing was also held during 
the procurement period with prospective tenderers. 
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Members are likely to be aware that the construction industry has been impacted by the COVID-19 
pandemic, which has resulted in significant price rises due to staff and materials shortages nation-
wide. This has, and will continue to, impact a number of projects proposed to commence in West 
Torrens this year and next.  

The project cost estimate for this stage (Stage 2) of works was undertaken by independent 
consultants in August 2021 and formed part of the information of the grant submission for the Open 
Space Fund, (including the project elements listed earlier within this report). 

Following the close of tender for this package of works, all tenderer submissions received were 
significantly over the project costs estimates. The Administration has been working with 
consultants to review and evaluate the tenders and to ascertain whether there are any 
opportunities for cost savings to be made. Unfortunately, this analysis has determined that only 
minimal cost savings could be made and therefore significant scope changes will now be required 
for this package of works to delivery this project within budget. Members should note that the first 
package of works for this Stage (the civil / bulk earthworks package) was delivered within the 
original project estimates. 

The Administration is now left with little alternative other than to advise Members that a significant 
reduction in the scope of works for this package of works will be required to meet the remaining 
project budget. Should the Committee/Council concur with this advice the Administration will then 
seek approval from the Open Space Fund program for a change in the scope of works. 

The option to be considered by Members is the removal (and/or reduction of scope) of the 
following elements from the project scope: 

 Exclusion of the planned new nature play space on the northern bank of the wetland; 
 Reduction in the extent of irrigated turf event space; 
 Reduction in the extent of walking and cycling paths, (the pathway linkages to the River 

Torrens Linear Park - Breakout Creek Stage 3 are still to remain); 
 Reduction in the number of reserve furniture elements (i.e. shelters and seating) that are 

installed at this time; and 
 Reduction in the facilities for events. 

In reviewing the community consultation feedback the Administration and consultants identified 
that requests and support for the BMX area (and an intermediate level BMX track) far outweighed 
the number of requests for nature play and other elements within this package of works. This 
finding was the determining factor for proposing the removal of the nature play elements and the 
retention of the BMX area. A junior BMX track may still be able to be provided, depending on 
remaining budget funding.  

The proposed project scope changes will allow the remaining project elements to be delivered 
within the project budget whilst ensuring that the pathway linkages to the River Torrens Linear Park 
- Breakout Creek Stage 3 can continue to be accommodated. 

The State Government has been advised of the Administration's concerns regarding the project 
budget and are awaiting the feedback/approval from Members following this meeting in order to 
negotiate a reduction in scope with the Open Space Grant Funding program. 

The Administration will also seek an extension in timeline for the project from the 30 December 
2022 to 30 June 2023 as the tenderers have indicated that they are unable to meet the timeline for 
completion by 30 December 2022. 

All tenderers are currently repricing their submission on the proposed change of scope of works 
and Members will be provided a further update at a future meeting of this Committee/Council. It will 
also be necessary to provide an update to the community once the final elements of the project 
can be delivered. 
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It is disappointing that the significant price increases which have occurred throughout the building 
industry have the left the Administration with no choice but to review and reduce the scope of 
works for this project. It is hoped that additional funding may be made available/allocated within a 
future budget to allow the project to be delivered as originally envisaged within the masterplan. 

Climate Impact Considerations 

(Assessment of likely positive or negative implications of this decision will assist Council and the West 
Torrens Community to build resilience and adapt to the challenges created by a changing climate.) 

This project positively contributes to the climate change resilience of the local area. 

Conclusion 

This report has advised Members that the substantial cost increases which are currently being 
experienced within the building industry have had a significant impact on Council's ability to deliver 
the current phase of the Apex Park upgrade. As a result of these unprecedented increases the 
scope of the project has been revised (reduced) to match Council's budget allocation.   

Attachments 

Nil 
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8.4 Property and Facilities Projects - Update 

Brief 

This report advises Members of the current status of a number of property and facility projects and 
related matters currently underway or shortly to commence.  

RECOMMENDATION 

The Committee recommends to Council that the report be noted. 

Introduction 

This report provides Members with an update regarding the current status of the following property 
and facility projects: 

 Mellor Park Reserve, Lockleys; 
 Kesmond Reserve, Keswick;  
 Richmond Oval, Richmond; 
 Camden Oval, Novar Gardens; 
 Thebarton Theatre Complex, Torrensville, and 
 Peake Gardens Riverside Tennis Club, Marleston. 

Further, an update is provided on progress on the draft lease for the Airport Over 50s Club and 
investigations into a West Torrens Community Shed. 

Discussion 

Mellor Park Reserve, Lockleys 

Further to the report provided to the City Facilities and Waste Recovery General Committee on  
23 November 2021 and at the meeting held on 24 May 2022, the Administration has continued 
development work at Mellor Park Reserve. The landscape upgrade was completed and opened to 
the public in December 2021 and has been well utilised by the community. Comments received 
from the public have been positive; however, a number of residents expressed concern that the 
upgraded playground is quite large and unsuitable for small children, (previous consultation 
undertaken for the replacement of the playground indicate a larger play equipment was required). 
As a result, the Administration has installed a smaller playground unit north of the Mellor Park 
Community facility, for use by children below the age of 5 years.  

Funding has been received from the Local Roads and Community Infrastructure Fund (Phase 3 
Program) to upgrade the community facility at Mellor Park and to construct a War Memorial 
honouring those who served from Lockleys and surrounding suburbs. 

Draft plans are currently being developed for the community facility at Mellor Park upgrade which 
will include new toilets (including fully accessible), improved storage, a new entrance with disability 
access into the facility, painting and window upgrades. It is anticipated the plans will be complete 
within the next 6-8 weeks and procurement (and development approval) will then follow.  

As part of the approval to demolish the former Soldier’s Memorial Hall and Lockleys RSL facilities, 
a new War Memorial and Movie Poster ‘Nostalgia’ Walk are to be constructed at Mellor Park 
Reserve as a reminder of the two former facilities. The Nostalgia Walk has been designed and a 
sample frame has been installed. The remaining frames will now be constructed, posters printed 
and installed on site (in the vicinity of the former Hall) over the coming months. Information panels 
will also be installed, giving an overview and history of the Soldier’s Memorial Hall including its 
most recent (former) use as picture theatre.  
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As previously reported, the design for the new War Memorial is continuing and consultation with 
stakeholders including the State RSL and members of the former Lockleys RSL sub-branch is 
ongoing. The new memorial will be constructed along the Henley Beach Road façade of the 
reserve to ensure visibility and will include an area for reflection, a central raised platform and four 
separate memorial posts to acknowledge the services (Army, Navy, Airforce and Women’s 
Service). The Lockleys and District War Memorial aims to be completed prior to Anzac Day 2023. 

Kesmond Reserve, Keswick 

Further to the update report presented at the City Facilities and Waste Recovery General 
Committee on the 24 May 2022, public consultation on the Kesmond Reserve Master Plan via the 
web platform 'Your Say' has now concluded.  

A copy of the results have been provided for Member’s information, (Attachment 1). A low number 
of responses was received (seven) however, the community has been provided three separate 
opportunities to provide feedback prior to this occasion and the design is based on previous 
recommendations received. Of the seven (7) responses received, five (5) people supported, one 
(1) person somewhat supported and one (1) person did not support the final masterplan presented. 

Key comments received related to access to public toilets (7 days per week rather than the current 
weekend only access) and the use and size of the proposed new facility. Generally, the comments 
supported most elements of the masterplan. 

Feedback has also been received regarding car-parking around the site. Consultants are currently 
updating the design based on elements of the community and specialist feedback and it is 
expected that the open space component of the project will be procured in the final quarter of 
2022, with an aim for the project to be completed by June 2023. 

Funding has also been provided in 2022-2023 budget to commence the detailed design and 
documentation of the new joint facility for the Hilton RSL and the National Servicemen's 
Association. Further updates will be provided to future meetings of this Committee on the progress 
of this project. 

Richmond Oval, Richmond 

Further to the update provided to Members at the City Facilities and Waste Recovery General 
Committee meeting held on 24 May 2022, the initial works of the Richmond Oval project is well 
underway on site with the program expected to be completed in the last quarter of 2022. Council 
funding is complemented by funding received through the Local Road and Community 
Infrastructure program for Stage One works. 

The project has been progressing with some delays as result of inclement weather. Civil works and 
landscape elements are currently continuing on site. Furniture and play elements are now finally 
being delivered to site with installation commencing on site. The new footbridge to the north of the 
Oval is being constructed off-site (concrete footings have now been completed on site) and will be 
installed closer to the completion of the initial works program. 

Consultants continue to work with the West Adelaide Football Club on the planning and concept 
design for the remaining works, which will include a new and upgraded grandstand, change rooms, 
meeting rooms and function area. Further updates will be provided to future meetings of this 
Committee on the progress of this project. 
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Camden Oval, Novar Gardens 

An update was provided to Members at the City Facilities and Waste Recovery General Committee 
meeting held on 23 November 2021. Members were advised that grant funding was received 
through the Office for Recreation, Sport and Racing to upgrade the public courts at Camden Oval 
to netball courts with new lighting and provide a netball clubroom/shelter. Council was required to 
contribute matching funding for this project. The project's aim is to relocate the PHOS Camden 
Netball Club from Golflands Reserve to Camden Oval to improve synergies between the netball 
club and the larger PHOS Camden Sports and Social Club. 

The courts were constructed late in 2021 and the sports (plexi-pave) surface was completed early 
in 2022. A shortage of materials delayed the installation of sports lighting/light towers, however, 
they have now been installed. The final commissioning of the lighting will occur in the coming 
weeks. The shortage of labour and materials has impacted the availability of the contractor to 
commence construction of the netball shelter/clubroom. 

It is anticipated that the works will commence in August 2022 and be completed before the start of 
the summer netball season in October 2022. 

Thebarton Theatre Complex, Torrensville 

The consultant team have commenced with the project for the redevelopment of the Thebarton 
Theatre Complex. The project has been equally funded between the grant from the Local 
Government Infrastructure Partnership Program (LGIPP) and Council. Preliminary works include 
modelling the complex (and property boundaries, services/utilities, etc.) investigations into building 
compliance and reviewing/updating costing models based on the original grant application. Further 
information on current building costs relating to the project deliverables (detailed with the grant 
funding deed) will be provided in a future report to this Committee/Council. The consultant team 
has also undertaken preliminary site inspections of the complex. 

Peake Gardens Riverside Tennis Club, Marleston 

Further to the update report presented to Members at the City Facilities and Waste Recovery 
General Meeting held 22 March 2022, the Administration can now report that the procurement 
(tender period) process - at the time of the preparation of this report (19 July 2022) - has closed. 
A total six (6) tender submissions have been received, (the Administration will provide a verbal 
update at the meeting). 

Public notification has also been completed as part of the Development Assessment, and the 
project is scheduled to be presented to the Council Assessment Panel in August 2022. 

It is anticipated that, subject to Development Approval and tender quotes received within the 
budget allocation, works will commence late 2022/early 2023. 

Other property related matters include the following: 

Airport Over 50’s Club Draft Lease 

A report was presented to Council at its meeting held 15 February 2022, outlining the proposed 
facility arrangements being negotiated with the Airport Over 50’s Club. The report discussed the 
significant risk that Council is exposed to without having a formal occupancy agreement in place 
with the Club, and recommended that the Administration continue negotiating with the Club to 
finalise an agreement by 30 June 2022. 

Following the meeting of Council, a meeting was held between Council and Club representatives. 
This meeting was successful in documenting the main concerns of the club as well as reaching an 
agreement to continue to work towards executing a mutually agreeable lease agreement as soon 
as possible.  
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The Administration spent significant time in redeveloping a draft agreement that meets the needs 
of Council, but also may meet the requirements of the club as excess clauses were removed and 
the draft is written in simpler English than the original.  This new draft lease was provided to the 
Club representatives in late June 2022 for review. 

The Administration expects the Club will require 6-8 weeks to review the document and aims to 
have an agreement executed before the next meeting of the City Facilities and Waste Recovery 
General Committee in September 2022.  

New Community Shed 

Following the deputation by Mr Noel Sage at the Council Meeting held on 15 March 2022 and a 
subsequent report presented to the City Facilities and Waste Management General Committee on 
22 March 2022 regarding the potential establishment of a Community Shed in West Torrens, the 
Administration has commenced preliminary investigations.   

During June, the Administration toured the Willaston Men’s Shed with Mr Sage and were provided 
beneficial information from lead volunteers regarding the shed’s establishment, operation, benefits 
and challenges. During July, the Administration also visited the Mitcham Community Shed and 
Burnside Community Shed. 

Each 'Shed' visited follows a different model of operation: 

 Willaston Men's Shed is managed by an Incorporated Body; 
 Mitcham Community Shed is managed and staffed by Council and is open to the entire 

community; and  
 Burnside Community Shed is managed and staffed by Council and is open to people aged 

over 65 years through the Commonwealth Home Support Program (CHSP). 

It is now proposed by the Administration to provide a further report to this Committee outlining the 
proposed next steps to develop a West Torrens Community Shed. 

Climate Impact Considerations 

(Assessment of likely positive or negative implications of this decision will assist Council and the West 
Torrens Community to build resilience and adapt to the challenges created by a changing climate.) 

There are no perceived significant climate change impacts arising as a result of consideration of 
this report. 

Conclusion 

Members have been updated in regard to a number of property and facility projects currently being 
undertaken (and/or considered) across the Council area.   

Attachments 

1. Kesmond Reserve - Survey Responses (May - June 2022)  
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8.5 Waste Management Activity Report 

Brief 

This report provides information on waste management activities undertaken between May and 
June 2022. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The Committee recommends to Council that the report be received. 

Introduction 

Information is provided in this report on waste management activities undertaken between May 
and June 2022. 

Discussion 

Kodomo No Hi (Japan Festival) - 1 May 2022

The Waste team attended Kodomo No Hi to assist volunteers and contractors with waste 
management planning and implementation. Council supported the event with recommendations for 
appropriate numbers and placement of bin stations (three waste streams) and arranged collection 
of recycle bins during the event. 

RecycleSmart Operations Meeting - 2 May 2022

Waste staff held the initial operations meeting to discuss establishment and marketing for the 
service. Support was provided by the Team Leader Creative Services in planning the introduction 
of RecycleSmart to South Australia. 

Waste Strategy Project Meeting - 4 May 2022

Waste staff met with Colby Phillips Advisory to discuss support required for the review of the draft 
Waste and Resource Recovery Strategy. 

Workshop: Composting is a revolutionary act - 5 May 2022

Waste Management arranged for a facilitated community composting workshop to be delivered by 
Patch of Plenty. The workshop held at Weigall Oval attracted 11 participants and was funded by 
Green Adelaide. 

Waste Strategy Consultation - 10 May 2022

Waste staff conducted an online consultation with the City of Marion to identify innovation and 
future opportunities for collaboration. 
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Presentation: Lockleys Neighbourhood Watch - 17 May 2022

Waste staff attended the Lockleys Neighbourhood Watch meeting and provided a presentation on 
waste and recycling including upcoming initiatives. Following the presentation, a Q&A session was 
held to answer specific questions relating to waste and recycling. Waste and Recycling Guides 
were provided for distribution with the next Lockleys Neighbourhood Watch newsletter. 

Election sign program - Federal Election - 24 May 2022

The Waste Team inspected the municipality following the Federal Election to manage the timely 
removal of election signs in accordance to the LGA Guidelines for Placement of Affixation of 
Election Signs. 181 signs were identified resulting in candidates and political parties being directed 
to remove all signage. Any signage not installed in accordance to the guidelines or were 
considered to be a risk to public safety were removed and impounded when identified. 

WMRR Educator Network - The Hygiene Co - 7 June 2022

Waste staff attended a site visit of The Hygiene Co facility in Woodville North that manufactures 
compostable wipes suitable for the disposal through Council's green bin service. The Hygiene Co 
are currently trialling compostable trolley and counter wipes at selected independent supermarkets 
and have provided organics collections for appropriate disposal. 

Meeting with Garage Sale Trail - 15 June 2022

Waste staff met with Garage Sale Trail to review the program to assess suitability for inclusion in 
future programs for West Torrens. 

RecycleSmart - Media Release - 17 June 2022

RecycleSmart released a statement to the media to introduce the home collection of recyclables 
service to West Torrens residents. A soft launch commenced in June to ensure the official service 
launch on 1 July 2022 is seamless. The first collection took place on 22 June 2022 (photo below) 
with 15 collections taking place in June with no advertising. 
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Education: Emmaus Christian College - Early Learning Centre - 22 June 2022

Waste staff arranged a worm farm workshop, facilitated by KESAB, to 40 families of the Early 
Learning Centre to encourage the diversion of food waste from red bins. Kitchen caddies, 
compostable bags and brochures were distributed to the families in attendance. 

Invitations to RecycleSmart launch distributed - 29 June 2022

With support from the Events, Creative Services and Community Services teams, Waste is 
developing a launch event to introduce RecycleSmart to South Australia. The launch event is 
scheduled for 28 June 2022 and will include speeches from Mayor Michael Coxon, Deputy Premier 
Hon Susan Close and RecycleSmart. 

WMRR Committee Meeting - 30 June 2022

Waste staff attended the WMRR SA branch meeting. The call for nominations for State Branch 
Committee Presidents and Vice Presidents are open. 

Amy Henshaw, Project Officer Waste and Recycling has been appointed as Vice President for 
WMRR's Young Professionals Group. 

Climate Impact Considerations 

(Assessment of likely positive or negative implications of this decision will assist Council and the West 
Torrens Community to build resilience and adapt to the challenges created by a changing climate.) 

There is no direct climate impact consideration in relation to this report. 

Conclusion 

This report provides information of waste management activities between May and June 2022. 

Attachments 

1. Waste Management Activity Report - Period Ending June 2022  
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9 OTHER BUSINESS 

10 CONFIDENTIAL    

Nil 

11 NEXT MEETING 

27 September 2022, 6.00pm in the Mayor's Reception Room. 

12 MEETING CLOSE 
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